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	Apologies
	Dr Tracey Costley, Dr Hannah Gibson, Dr Georgi Grahovski, Dr Raynee Gutting, Professor Theodore Konstadinides, Dr Ruth Lowry, Professor Peter Lynn, Professor Nancy Kula, Dr Chris Main, Professor Ian Maynard, Marcin Rudy, Ashahar Soomro

	
	

	Secretary
	Bryn Morris, Registrar and Secretary 

	
	

	In attendance
	Professor Leanne Andrews, Will Ashbey (for item 7), Dr Jessica Battersby, Professor Andrew Canessa, Dr Anna Hardiman-McCartney, Emma Hardy, Joe Holmes, Lucy Johnson, Professor Stavroula Karapapa, Andrew Keeble, Dr Olayinka Lewis, Sara Limerick, Professor Terry McGenity, Kieran Phillips, Alex Seabrook, Dr Lisa Smith, Emma Stock, Kimberley Stockley, Professor Ting Xu

	
	

	ANNOUNCEMENTS
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The VC thanked those members of Senate for whom this was their last meeting, in particular, Heads of Department and elected members for their important service as Senate members, and Senate’s student members, noting the benefit of strong student contributions to in support of Senate’s effectiveness. 
	146/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The VC gave special thanks to Professor Andrew Le Sueur for his leadership as Executive Dean for the Faculty of Arts and Humanities during the past six years.
	147/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	As notified to Senate members on Monday 26th June, following a recommendation from the Chair of Education Committee, the Chair of Senate has approved, on behalf of Senate, changes to the variations to the Rules of Assessment for the LLB English and French Laws (Licence and Maitrise) for the 2022-23 Summer Exam Boards. A summary is provided below. Full details of the changes are available on the Senate Digital Committee Portal:

· Add a current Partner for the Licence degree so that list of partners is accurately reflected in the rules;
· Reference the external change to the Qualifying Law Degree;
· Clarify the arrangements for student progression to Year 3 for the Licence; 

· Replace the 4 x 30 credit structure for the Final Year with a single Year Mark for the 120 credits; 

· Change how Dominant Quality is calculated for degree classification to accommodate the change to a single 120 credit Year Mark; 

· Revert to the old marks conversion scales as the planned change had not been fully communicate to students; 
· The opportunity has been taken to update the Rules to use standard wording. 
	148/23

	
	
	

	MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 26 APRIL 2023 (S/23/24)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 26 April 2023.
	149/23

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES
	

	
	
	

	None
	
	150/23

	
	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	

	Senate Noted and Approved
	
	151/23

	
	
	

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/23/25)
	

	
	

	Re-appointment of Faculty Dean Research in the Faculty of Science & Health
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 8, and following a first term 1/8/20 – 31/7/23, Professor Edward Codling be re-appointed as Faculty Dean Research (Science & Health), for the following period:

1/8/23 – 31/7/26
	152/23

	
	

	Appointment of the Director of ISER
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 9, and upon receipt of a joint nomination from the members of academic staff holding posts allocated to the department and the Vice-Chancellor, Professor Meena Kumari be appointed as Director of the Institute for Social and Economic Research (ISER) for the following period:

1/10/23 – 30/9/26
	153/23

	
	

	Appointment of Faculty Dean Postgraduate in the Faculty of Social Sciences
	

	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that following recommendation by a Selection Committee convened in accordance with Ordinance 8, Dr Allyson Benton be appointed as the Faculty Dean Postgraduate for the Faculty of Social Sciences for the following period:

1/8/23 – 31/7/26
	154/23

	
	

	Appointment of the Faculty Dean Undergraduate in the Faculty of Social Sciences
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that following recommendation by a Selection Committee convened in accordance with Ordinance 8, Dr Laurie James-Hawkins be appointed as the Faculty Dean Undergraduate for the Faculty of Social Sciences for the following period:

1/7/23 – 31/7/26
	155/23

	
	

	Senate Election
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that in accordance with Ordinance 17, the following members of academic staff have been elected to serve as members of Senate for the period 2023-24 to 2026-27:

Professor Fabian Freyenhagen

Professor Timo Jutten

Dr Olayinka Lewis

Dr Christoph Siemroth

Professor Ting Xu
	156/23

	
	

	Faculty Progress and Assessment Officer (Social Sciences)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that Professor Chris Green be appointed as the Faculty Progress and Assessment Officer for the Faculty of Social Sciences for the following period:

1/8/23 – 31/7/26
	157/23

	
	

	Re-appointment of the Appeals Officers
	

	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following five appointment terms, from 1/8/15 to 30/9/18, from 1/10/18 to 30/9/20, from 1/10/20 to 30/9/21, from 1/10/21 to 30/9/22, and from 1/10/22 to 30/9/23, Roy Bailey be re-appointed as an Appeals Officer for the following period:

1/10/23 – 30/9/24
	158/23

	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following five appointment terms, from 1/8/16 to 30/9/18, from 1/10/18 to 30/9/20, from 1/10/20 to 30/9/21, from 1/10/21 to 30/9/22, and from 1/10/22 to 30/9/23, Jessie Mallinson be re-appointed as an Appeals Officer for the following period:

1/10/23 – 30/9/24
	159/23

	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following one appointment term, from 10/11/22 to 30/9/23, Barry Pryer be re-appointed as an Appeals Officer for the following period:

1/10/23 – 31/12/23
	160/23

	
	

	Changes to Rules of Assessment
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following recommendation from Education Committee, the Chair of Senate has approved on behalf of Senate the following changes for implementation for the Summer Term 2022-23 Exam Boards:

· For the 4-year Undergraduate Rules of Assessment, to permit students undertaking reassessment to continue to pursue a placement opportunity. This will increase the opportunity available to students who need to undertake in-year reassessment but have not yet secured a placement.

· For the Edge Hotel Rules of Assessment, to introduce Ordinary Degrees as an exit award and clarification to bring the rules into line with standard wording.

· For CSEE Rules of Assessment, to set out the progression opportunities for the non-accredited route for two additional programmes.

Full details of these changes can be found in Senate paper S/23/32 Appendix L.
	161/23

	
	

	Action under Force Majeure
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following recommendation from the Chair of Education Committee, the Chair of Senate has approved on behalf of Senate the following Force Majeure measures, in accordance with Regulation 6.43, in relation to BA Multimedia Journalism:

· To offer final-year students reassessment in up to a maximum of the total volume of credits undertaken during the year to be completed before the start of the following academic year.

· To offer all final-year students who require reassessment an additional attempt that does not count towards the maximum three attempts at a module.

· This Force Majeure provision to operate until the end of September 2023.

Full details can be found in Senate paper S/23/32.
	162/23

	
	

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT AND ORAL BRIEFING (S/23/26)
	

	
	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s written report to Senate. 
	163/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The DVC provided an update on work to ensure that the planned net increase and change in location of our learning spaces will be effectively communicated to students, and work that DITS are leading to help students to identify and locate available spaces. 
	164/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The DVC provided a detailed update on the communications arrangements to inform applicants about the change in accreditation to the BA Multimedia Journalism degree, and the work that is ongoing to ensure that all applicants are aware of the change and the options available to them. 

	165/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Registrar and Secretary provided an update on the arrangements for appointing the new Chancellor. The Joint Committee established by Senate and Council to consider nominations from students, staff, and alumni has concluded its work and a recommendation is being prepared for consideration by the Joint Meeting of Senate and Council on 13 July. The Registrar and Secretary thanked members of the Joint Committee for their work.
	166/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC Education provided an update to Senate on the industrial action. She confirmed she had written again during the week to all students to reassure them that our focus remains on ensuring that they are not disadvantaged, while maintaining the academic quality and standards of our awards as an appropriate reflection of their achievement. 
	167/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Throughout the marking and assessment boycott, the University has been guided by its standard regulations, policies and procedures that have been approved by Senate, with academic quality and standards upheld in line with our standard expectations, and that all student outcomes will be agreed in line with published rules of assessment and other standard precedent, policy and practice.
	168/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Whilst in response to the pandemic, Senate had approved revisions to our Force Majeure Regulation on a temporary basis, this had been time-limited and so is not relevant to the current academic year. The University is following current regulations, policies, and procedures that have been approved by Senate to safeguard student outcomes, and to ensure the consistency and fairness of outcomes for all our students. The PVC Education confirmed that we are continuing with our aim for all students to be able to progress and graduate as expected where they meet the learning outcomes of their course.
	169/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed arrangements for marking and for ensuring fairness, in circumstances where the marking of work is re-allocated. The PVC Education confirmed that all allocation of marking has been undertaken in line with University policies and procedures and with the approval of the Head of Department. Through the responsibilities allocated to Heads of Department in Ordinance 9, paragraph 8, Heads have been managing the operational aspects of the assessment and marking boycott within their Department or School, assuring quality in line with the policies and procedures of the University, as approved by Senate.  This has included ensuring that marking has been completed by appropriate staff, and where necessary, consideration and approval has been undertaken by the relevant Faculty Dean to ensure academic oversight and to maintain quality and standards. 
	170/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The majority of students are unaffected by the boycott. Plans for communications of results for all students are in place. As an update to the VC’s report, the 10 days of strike action called by the local branch of UCU from 26 June have been cancelled. The VC thanked the Academic Registrar and his team, Heads of Department, academic, and professional services colleagues for their important work.
	171/23

	
	
	

	ESTABLISHING THE ROLE OF DEAN OF POSTGRADUATE TAUGHT EDUCATION (S/23/27)
	

	
	

	Received
	A proposal from the Vice-Chancellor to establish a new role of Dean of Postgraduate Taught Education to provide education leadership and support to our growing and diverse postgraduate taught (PGT) community at the University. 
	172/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC Education is currently supported in her leadership responsibilities for both PGT and PGR students by the Dean PGRE. The increase in the number and strategic importance of our postgraduate taught students and portfolio of courses, alongside growth in doctoral student numbers, and a more complex offer through international partnerships and multi-university consortium-based centres, has created a need for greater leadership capacity in this area. 
	173/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Should the proposal for a new role of Dean PGTE be approved by Council, the Dean PGRE would continue to lead across both areas, until a new Dean PGTE is appointed and in post. Senate noted the draft role description for the new Dean PGTE, proposed revisions to the role description for the Dean PGRE, and the arrangements that would apply to the appointment of the Dean PGTE role. Recruitment would commence in the Autumn with plans for the new role holder to be in post from January 2024.
	174/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate staff and student members warmly endorsed the proposal, noting the growth and changing demographic of the University’s PGT student population and recent innovations in postgraduate course developments, opportunities that greater leadership capacity would bring, and the potential for a strong working relationships between the UGE, PGTE and PGRE Deans.  
	175/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor would make a recommendation to Council’s 13 July meeting, to establish a new role of Dean of Postgraduate Taught Education.
	176/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that subject to the approval of the new role of Dean of Postgraduate Taught Education, the revised role description for the Dean PGRE be approved, as set out in Senate paper S/23/27, Appendix 2, to take effect from the appointment date of the new Dean PGTE.
	177/23

	
	
	

	ADMISSIONS AND RECRUITMENT UPDATE 2023-24 ENTRY (VERBAL UPDATE)
	

	
	
	

	Received 
	A verbal update on admissions and recruitment for 2023-24 entry.
	178/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The DVC updated Senate on the latest recruitment data and the trends across the UK, including the continuing trend in behaviours for home undergraduate students following the pandemic. The DVC reported on continued growth in the PGT market and in PGR recruitment. Work was underway on teaching space and facilities planning, and to manage individual course constraints, such as those with specialist facilities. 
	179/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Work is continuing to maximise the recruitment pipeline with additional investment in advertising and promotion activity and conversion work, including through our Open Days, communications campaigns during the summer period, and a range of new advertising tactics. Growth and Sustainability Plans have provided departments with a valuable opportunity to reflect, and our course offer will be an important factor in growing our home undergraduate student population and recruiting our fair share of talented students.  The VC thanked the DVC and colleagues in CER and academic departments for their continued leadership and support, and the SU for their contribution to applicant and open days.
	180/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed the importance of ensuring our predominantly residential campus-based University, which has living and learning communities as one of its founding principles.  It welcomed the extensive steps that have been taken to ensure our campuses are as attractive and vibrant as possible in encouraging students and staff to be on our campuses, with services available on a year-round basis. Senate noted the ongoing work, including the Distinctively Essex Student Experience work, led by the Assistant Registrar, actions to better understand the student experience needs of particular groups including a visit to India, led by the Deputy Registrar (Education and Research), and a series of focus groups and surveys with students from the Indian Subcontinent, and dedicated work led by the Dean PGRE on the experience of our January start students.  
	181/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	To further enhance the experience for students who choose to come to Essex; the Deputy Registrar (Education and Research) is leading work to consider how we can increase the ways in which we celebrate British traditions, culture, and history, building on the recent excellent celebration of the coronation; the work of the Chief of Staff on how we systematically capture and tailor our communications so that as a community we are clear on what activities are taking place on any given day across our campuses, and also how we can benefit from the location of each of our campuses in our local communities; and the work of the Director of Library and Cultural Services leading a review of University’s cultural services.  Senate members were encouraged to contact these colleagues with any ideas or suggestions.
	182/23

	
	
	

	ANNUAL REPORT ON STUDENT ENGAGEMENT (S/23/28)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The annual report on student engagement trends and the analysis that has been undertaken on the impact of engagement on student success, including data available through the Learner Engagement Activity Portal (LEAP).
	183/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The University is now sector-leading in its use of engagement data to support student success, with continued growth in student use of LEAP, the positive impact that students report of LEAP on their motivation, and the transformational effect of the targeted support that is now offered under the Student Engagement Policy. Senate noted the strong correlation between engagement and success, showing the value of these data in informing our support arrangements.
	184/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Attendance at teaching remains a fundamental part of being a member of our primarily on-campus learning community. The PVC Education is working closely with the SU on a campaign to encourage and support active student participation in educational activities, including emphasising the importance of attendance at teaching events, and in their wider engagement, for example in Student Voice, or extracurricular activities. 
	185/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Key messages will be channelled through pre-arrival information, central and departmental induction and Welcome Back materials, and reinforced throughout the year by messaging, for example, on our campus enormoboard and in blogs. The SU will be supporting the campaign, for example through their Instagram accounts. Further information will be provided in advance of the start of the year to enable departments to support and engage with the campaign.
	186/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed the value of student attendance and barriers. The SU President reported on work being led by the SU, which had identified the importance of belonging, and the critical role that the welcome and induction experience plays in developing friendships and giving students the confidence to attend and actively participate in their education. Senate noted that these challenges could be exacerbated for those students who had received much of the prior education online, and that the current cost of living crisis may also be a factor. Senate noted the importance of the on-going partnership work with the SU to better understand the barriers and challenges, and to support and enable students to attend. The PVC Education noted that a progress report on student attendance work will be brought to Education Committee and Senate in 2023-24.
	187/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed enhancements to the information that could be obtained from the LEAP system, and opportunities to review communications to students so that they are clear on the purpose of the system and are able to make the best use of the data to support their learning. 
	188/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	In light of the increasing numbers of PGT students, the PVC Education reported that from next year, the Annual Report would also include an analysis of PGT data. Consideration would also be given to how that belonging could be factored into the Report. The VC thanked the PVC Education, the Academic Registrar and his team for their leadership and work in this area. 
	189/23

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the proposed amendments to the Student Engagement Policy in Senate paper S/23/28 be approved with effect from AY 2023/24.
	190/23

	
	
	

	HIGHER EDUCATION (FREEDOM OF SPEECH) ACT 2023 BRIEFING (VERBAL REPORT)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A briefing from the Registrar and Secretary on the Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Act 2023.
	191/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The establishment of new duties on universities and students’ unions not only to take steps to secure freedom of speech and academic freedom within the law, but to also take reasonable practical steps to actively promote them. The Bill includes a statutory tort that will give the right to private individuals to bring forward a civil case as a result of a breach of the strengthened Section 43 duty. While the Government has said that it does not expect such cases to be brought forward unless all the routes of complaint available through the OfS and the OIA have been exhausted, this will still create a risk for universities. The OfS is also being given additional regulatory powers, including over Students’ Unions. It is not yet clear how this would operate. 
	192/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	In response to the development of the legislation, a wide range of policies are currently under review to ensure they are compliant. This includes the development of a new Institutional Code of Practice to replace our Academic Freedom and Freedom of Speech Policy, and which includes a review of developing practice in other institutions. Work is underway with the SU, who will also need to develop a new Code of Practice, and whose current intention is to follow a similar model as that of the University. A review has also been undertaken of our complaints mechanisms which, unless guidance is issued to the contrary, have been deemed appropriate to manage any complaints relating to academic freedom and freedom of speech.  
	193/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	To ensure confidence that there is a shared understanding, training is under development that will form part of How We Work at Essex training and booster training. More targeted training is being developed for those with additional responsibilities. Developments are also underway to ensure appropriate institutional assurance reporting is in place, and discussions are in progress with our insurers to ensure we remain clear about cover in relation to any claims.
	194/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed the importance of providing an inclusive environment that provides for a wide and diverse range of views that are lawfully expressed. Noting that there may be occasions when different beliefs expressed lawfully conflict with those of others, the University’s policies and procedures acknowledge that lawful counter-speech and protest are also characteristics of a commitment to freedom of speech within the law. Senate noted that the legal position is very complex, and case specific, and that the University will continue to take specialist advice as early as possible so that any actions that it takes are within the law.  
	195/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The importance of raising awareness of the whole University community of our obligations under the Act. Through our continued work on University policies and procedures, the Registrar and Secretary confirmed that the University is doing its utmost to support the University community to engage with its responsibilities, and he was confident that the additional obligations would not have a negative impact on our track record of enabling challenging issues to be discussed, and to ensure a culture of transparency and continued learning.   
	196/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Registrar and Secretary thanked the Deputy University Secretary for her leadership on this work. He confirmed that where ongoing work required the approval of Senate and Council, these would be brought to Senate for consideration.
	197/23

	
	
	

	UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX ORDINANCES: A REVIEW (S/23/29)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper setting out a number of proposed amendments to the University’s Ordinances for implementation from 1 August 2023.
	198/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Registrar and Secretary reported that whilst Senate had considered and recommended incremental changes to the Ordinances from time to time, as a part of the University’s continued commitment to good governance, Council had agreed that a comprehensive review of the Ordinances should be undertaken to ensure there were no inconsistencies and to align with best practice. Senate noted a set of proposed substantive amendments, which included bringing into the Ordinances matters that had previously been dealt with separately, and a number of smaller changes and updates to ensure consistency.  Senate noted that a substantive review of Ordinance 41 had not been undertaken, and that a recommendation had been brought to conduct a review of Ordinance 41 in AY 2023-24.
	199/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	A question was raised over the wording of Ordinance 37 paragraph 3b, in relation to Academic Staffing Committee and whether this should be consistent with Ordinance 36, paragraph 2b. The Registrar and Secretary undertook to review the detail of this following the meeting and seek approval from the Chair of Senate in advance of presenting the recommendations to the 13 July Council Meeting for approval. 
[Post Meeting Note:  The Chair of Senate has approved the following amendments to Ordinance 36 and Ordinance 37:

Ordinance 36

2(b) Subject to the provision of Ordinance 36(3), T the Academic Staffing Committee alone shall have the power to resolve that a Reader, Senior Lecturer or Senior Research Fellow who is a member of the permanent Academic Staff should be promoted to a Professorship. The rules, procedures and criteria of the Academic Staffing Committee shall be determined from time to time by the Senate.

Ordinance 37

3(b) Subject to the provision of Ordinance 37(4), T the Academic Staffing Committee alone shall have the power to resolve that a Lecturer who is a member of the permanent Academic Staff should be promoted to a Senior Lectureship, or that a Senior Lecturer who is a member of the permanent Academic Staff should be promoted to a Readership. The rules, procedures and criteria of the Academic Staffing Committee shall be determined from time to time by the Senate.]
	200/23


	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	A question was raised about a proposed change to Ordinance 35, paragraph 1b. The Registrar and Secretary clarified that the purpose of the change was to bring the Ordinance into line with employment law to ensure that there was clarity about the University’s legal obligation. 
	201/23

	Senate Noted
	With reference to Ordinance 16, paragraph 3, Senate members discussed whether additional time could be provided for the review of papers. The Registrar and Secretary advised that the current arrangements are finely balanced to ensure that papers being considered by Senate are up to date but that there is work in progress through the Senate Effectiveness Review to release papers that are ready earlier and to enhance the information provided on the coversheet to support Senators in engaging with papers.  The VC noted that it was important that Senators were able to effectively discharge their responsibilities, but if they felt they had insufficient time to review their papers they should raise that with their Head of Department or Section, or if not possible with the relevant Executive Dean or Registrar and Secretary. 
	202/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate endorsed the proposed changes to the University’s Ordinances for implementation from 1 August 2023. In accordance with Ordinance 16, paragraph 17, Dr O’Gorman requested that his dissent from this endorsement and recommendation of Senate with reference to the proposed change to Ordinance 35, paragraph 1b be recorded in the minutes.
	203/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that the proposed changes to the University’s Ordinances, for implementation from 1 August 2023, be approved as set out in Senate paper S/23/29, subject to the amendment set out in Minute 200/23.  
	204/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that a substantive review of Ordinance 41 be undertaken in AY 2023-24, with a report submitted to USG no later than the beginning of June 2024, so that a report can be submitted to Senate’s 26 June 2024 meeting, and Council’s 11 July 2024 meeting.
	205/23

	
	
	

	PROPOSAL TO CHANGE THE NAME OF THE DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICAL SCIENCES TO THE SCHOOL OF MATHEMATICS, STATISTICS AND ACTUARIAL SCIENCE (SMSAS) (paper S/23/30)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper proposing to rename the Department of Mathematical Sciences (DMS) as the School of Mathematics, Statistics and Actuarial Science in order to reflect better and more accurately the Department’s mission and the wide range of research conducted and programmes provided by the Department.
	206/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Department of Mathematical Sciences engages in research and education across a wide range of topics and has expanded significantly in the last few years. Colleagues considered a range of options and looked at other comparable academic departments in the UK and their underpinning education and research provision. Consideration had been given to the inclusion of data science in the School’s new name, but in light of its interdisciplinary nature, its representation under the Institute for Analytics and Data Science, and the range of programmes delivered across multiple academic departments, a decision had been taken not to include it within the proposed title. 
	207/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Consultation had taken place with Essex Business School, the School of Computer Science and Electronic Engineering, and the Department of Economics. The change would not affect the titles of degrees or programmes of study. The recommendation to Senate followed extensive discussion within the Department and the collective decision was to seek Senate’s endorsement for the proposed new name for recommendation to Council.
	208/23

	Recommended to Council
	that the Department of Mathematical Sciences be renamed the School of Mathematics, Statistics and Actuarial Science from 1 August 2023. 
	209/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that, subject to Council’s approval, the list of Departments and Centres of the University currently in the Ordinances and elsewhere be amended, to reflect this change, from 1 August 2023.
	210/23

	
	
	

	MATTERS TO BE BROUGHT TO THE ATTENTION OF COUNCIL VIA THE SENATE REPORT TO COUNCIL (VERBAL REPORT)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	In addition to matters of business that would be included in the Senate Report to Council or provided to Council as separate papers, Senate agreed that the report should draw Council’s attention to:
· The steps being taken to ensure our campuses are as attractive and vibrant as possible in encouraging students and staff to be on campus, with services available on a year-round basis.
· The factors that are impacting on the attendance and engagement of our students, the arrangements that are in place, and the work that is being undertaken to further enhance and support their engagement. 
	211/23

	
	
	

	REVIEW OF CURRENT ARRANGEMENTS FOR ATTENDEES AND OBSERVERS AT MEETINGS OF SENATE (paper S/23/31)


	

	Received
	A paper inviting comment from Senators on the review of current arrangements for Attendees and Observers at meetings of Senate and a proposed approach for implementation in AY2023-24.
	212/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Following the meeting of Senate, a decision would be made by the Vice-Chancellor in relation to the recommendations set out below, for implementation in AY2023-24. 

1. From 2023-24, the following role holders are formally confirmed as Senate Observers in line with Ordinance 13 paragraph 3. They are expected to attend all Senate meetings, unless business is reserved.

· Faculty Deans UG

· Faculty Deans PG

· Faculty Deans Research

· Dean of Partnerships (Education)

· Dean of Postgraduate Taught Education (subject to approval of the establishment of the role by Senate and Council)

2. New Senate members will be invited to attend a meeting of Senate as part of their induction, prior to attending as a full Senate member. 
3. Designate role holders will continue to be invited to attend whole meetings of Senate in line with arrangements that are put in place.
4. To support these arrangements, guidance has been created to explain why they are in place and to clarify expectations. The guidance can be found in Senate paper S/23/31 Appendix 1 and will be made available to Senators, Observers, Alternates, and all other attendees. The guidance will be reviewed and update as required in line with implementation of the proposed changes to the University’s Ordinances, subject the approval of Senate and Council.
5. Executive Deans and the Registrar and Secretary will be expected to provide post-Senate briefings for members of the University’s leadership who have responsibility for education, research, and governance including but not limited to, the Faculty Managers, Deputy Registrars and University Secretary, and Heads of Section.   
6. Current arrangements to invite members of the University community who can provide expertise or contribute to specific agenda items will remain and be determined by the Chair following discussion with the Paper Sponsor.  As an enhancement, a bank of seating near the door will be reserved so that disruption is minimised, and it is clear to the Chair which individuals are attending for specific items only.  It is not proposed that the Observers listed in Senate paper S/23/31 paragraph 10 sit in a designated area.
7. Current arrangements to provide opportunities for Strategic Leader participants to attend a Senate meeting will end.  Consideration will be given to other ways of increasing the visibility, understanding and awareness of Senate through implementation of the Senate Effectiveness Review recommendations.  This may include the provision of a dedicated information on Senate within, or alongside, future leadership programmes.
8. Once finalised, the arrangement will be trialled for AY2023-24 and a review subsequently undertaken that considers the ongoing benefits and disbenefits, evaluates the success of the mitigations, and assesses the impact of the implement of relevant recommendations from the Senate Effectiveness Review.  The review would determine whether to continue with the option 2 arrangement, revert to option 1, or implementation option 3.  These options may be updated to ensure they are appropriate at the time of the review.
	213/23

	
	
	

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES

	

	EDUCATION COMMITTEE (S/23/32)
	

	
	

	Received
	The report from Education Committee.
	214/23

	
	
	

	
	BJTC Accreditation of BA Multimedia Journalism
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted 
	Education Committee had received a report on the withdrawal of BJTC accreditation of the BA Multimedia Journalism courses in the Department of Literature, Film and Theatre Studies.  
The withdrawal of accreditation from the BA Multimedia Journalism courses would affect all current first, second and non-final year students, together with those due to commence their course in October 2023. Communications had been sent to all affected students and prospective students on 7 June. A meeting between current students and departmental staff had been held on 8 June. Current final-year students who were eligible to graduate in summer 2023 would not be affected by the withdrawal of the accreditation. Withdrawal of the BJTC accreditation did not impact upon the NCTJ accreditation, which remained in place for all cohorts.
	215/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education) was leading a learning review of the events surrounding the withdrawal, considering the extent to which our policies, processes and practices relating to accreditation requirements of external PRSBs were appropriate and had been followed in relation to the BA Multimedia Journalism courses and what lessons could be learned at departmental, faculty and University level. Education Committee would receive a further report following completion of the review.
	216/23

	
	Management of academic quality and standards in Essex Pathways
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted 
	Education Committee had considered an update on the management of academic quality and standards in Essex Pathways, following concerns that had been raised about student engagement and progression in Essex Pathways Department (EPD).  As of 9 May 2023, eight Pathways within EPD were judged to be ‘at risk’, with predicted success rates that did not meet the target of 70% of students progressing into Year 1 although these were subject to change, as significant amounts of assessment were still to come. EPD had implemented significant actions to support the 2022-23 cohort to engage and progress and had recently undertaken an Education Review which had reported to Education Committee. Essex Pathways would continue to offer support to students with both assessment and reassessment but were conscious many students in need were not taking the opportunities offered. To support student success in 2023-24 and beyond, EPD was progressing actions in relation to admissions, curriculum, and student engagement.
	217/23

	
	
	

	
	Blended Learning Baseline
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved 
	that the new Blended Learning Baseline, as set out in Senate paper S/23/32 Appendix A, be approved with effect from AY 2023/24.
	218/23

	
	
	

	
	Student Reasonable Adjustment Policy
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the Student Reasonable Adjustment Policy, as set out in Senate paper S/23/32 Appendix B, be approved with effect from AY 2023/24
	219/23

	
	
	

	
	Contents Notes Guidance
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the Content Notes Guidance, as set out in Senate paper S/23/32 Appendix D, be approved with immediate effect.
	220/23

	
	
	

	
	Changes to Rules of Assessment
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the changes to the Rules of Assessment, as set out in Senate paper S/23/32 Appendix E, be approved
	221/23

	
	
	

	
	Changes to the University’s Framework for University of Essex Undergraduate Awards and Rules of Assessment
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the following changes to the University Framework for University of Essex Undergraduate Awards and Rules of Assessment be approved with effect from October 2023:
	222/23

	
	· That the entry for the Certificate in Teaching English as a Foreign Language (TEFL) be amended in the University’s Framework for University of Essex Undergraduate Awards as follows:

Certificate in Teaching English as a Foreign Language

5 [level]

60 [credits]

Either: 

30 credits at level 4

30 credits at level 5

OR

60 credits at level 6
1 or 2

[years]

As part of course structure

Within the standard maximum period of study of the degree course

· That the entry for the TEFL Certificate award in the Approved Variations to the University of Essex Rules of Assessment be amended as follows:

LL9.0 Certificate in Teaching English as a Foreign Language (TEFL) 

In relation to the Certificate in Teaching English as a Foreign Language (TEFL), students must achieve a module aggregate of 40 or above in each of the following three modules in order to be awarded the TEFL Certificate: 

Either:

- LG665-4-AU Introduction to TEFL Methodology 

- LG666-4-SP Initial Teaching Practice 

- LG667-5-FY Theory and Practice in English Language Teaching

OR

- LG665-6-AU Introduction to TEFL Methodology 

- LG666-6-SP Initial Teaching Practice 

- LG667-6-FY Theory and Practice in English Language Teaching


	

	
	Changes to Procedures: Fitness to Practice and Student Conduct procedures
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the changes to the Fitness to Practice procedures and Code of Student Conduct, as set out in Senate paper S/23/32 Appendix F, be approved with effect from AY2023/24.
	223/23

	
	
	

	
	Changes to the Study and Wellbeing Intervention Policy
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the changes to the Study and Wellbeing Intervention Policy, as set out in Senate paper S/23/32 Appendix G, be approved with effect from AY 2023/24.
	224/23

	
	
	

	
	Changes to PGR Policy and Regulations
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the changes to the Principal Regulations for Research Degrees, Code of Practice for Research Degrees, and Conduct of Research Degree Vivas, as set out in Senate paper S/23/32 Appendix H, be approved with effect from AY2023/24.
	225/23

	
	
	

	
	Changes to Immigration Regulations
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the changes to the immigration elements of the Regulations relating to Registration and the General Regulations, as set out in Senate paper S/23/32 Appendix I, be approved with effect from AY 2023/24.
	226/23

	
	
	

	
	Revisions to Admissions Policies
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the changes to the Undergraduate and Postgraduate Admissions policies, as set out in Senate paper S/23/32 Appendices J and K, be approved for the 2024/25 admissions cycle.
	227/23

	
	

	RESEARCH COMMITTEE (S/23/33)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The report from Research Committee.
	228/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that the following new centre be established with effect from AY 2023-24:

Centre for Interdisciplinary Research in Literary Studies
Host Department: Literature, Film, and Theatre Studies
Director: Professor Katharine Cockin
	229/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that, following a review, the following centre be approved for continuation:

Centre for Microsimulation and Policy Analysis (CeMPA)
Host Department: Institute for Social and Economic Research
Director: Professor Matteo Richiardi
	230/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that, following the Centres Review 2022-23, the following centres be closed with effect from AY 2023-24: 
Centre on the Politics of Representation in Crisis (CPRC)
ESRC Business and Local Government Data Research Centre
	231/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that, following the Centres Review 2022-23, the following 28 centres be approved for continuation: 
Centre for Accountability and Global Development (CAGD) 
Centre for Computational Finance and Economic Agents (CCFEA)
Centre for Creative Writing 
Centre for Criminology (C4C) 
Centre for Curatorial Studies
Centre for Environment and Society 
Centre for Film and Screen Media (CFSM) 
Centre for Ideology and Discourse Analysis
Centre for Intimate and Sexual Citizenship (CISC) 
Centre for Latin American and Caribbean Studies (CLACS)
Centre for Migration Studies
Centre for Myth Studies
Centre for Public History 
Centre for Research in Economic Sociology and Innovation (CRESI)
Centre for Research in Language Development throughout the Lifespan (LaDeLi)
Centre for Social and Economic Network Analysis (SENA)
Centre for Theatre Research
Centre for Trauma, Asylum and Refugees (CTAR) 
Centre for Work, Organisation and Society (CWOS) 
Computational Intelligence Centre
Essex Accounting Centre (EAC) 
Essex Biomedical Sciences Centre (EBSC)
Essex Centre for Experimental Social Sciences (ExCESS) 
Essex Centre for Macro and Financial Econometrics 
Essex Finance Centre (EFiC) 
Essex Plant Innovation Centre (EPIC)
Jean Monnet European Centre of Excellence
Michael Nicholson Centre for Conflict and Cooperation
	232/23

	
	
	

	HONORARY DEGREES AND HONORARY FELLOWSHIPS COMMITTEE (S/23/34)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The report from the Honorary Degrees and Honorary Fellowships Committee.
	233/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that the proposed recipients of the award of Alumnus of the Year and the award of Honorary Degrees be approved as set out in Senate paper S/23/34.
	234/23

	
	
	

	MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE OF THE COMMITTEES OF SENATE 2023-24 (S/23/35)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the Membership and Terms of Reference of the Committees of Senate be approved as set out in Senate paper S/23/35.
	235/23


Emma Hardy

Deputy Academic Registrar

28 June 2023
PAGE  
1

